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Ash Wednesday - Repent, for the Kingdom of Heaven is at hand!

02/22/2023

Scripture 1: (Matt. 3:1-12 ESV)

In those days John the Baptist came preaching in the wilderness of Judea, "Repent, for the kingdom of heaven is
at hand."

For  this  is  he  who was  spoken  of  by the  prophet  Isaiah  when he  said,  "The  voice  of  one  crying  in  the
wilderness: 'Prepare the way of the Lord; make his paths straight.'"

Now John wore a garment of camel's hair and a leather belt around his waist, and his food was locusts and wild
honey. Then Jerusalem and all Judea and all the region about the Jordan were going out to him, and they were
baptized by him in the river Jordan, confessing their sins.

But when he saw many of the Pharisees and Sadducees coming to his baptism, he said to them, "You brood of
vipers! Who warned you to flee from the wrath to come? Bear fruit in keeping with repentance. And do not
presume to say to yourselves, 'We have Abraham as our father,' for I tell you, God is able from these stones to
raise up children for Abraham. Even now the axe is laid to the root of the trees. Every tree therefore that does
not bear good fruit is cut down and thrown into the fire.

"I baptize you with water for repentance, but he who is coming after me is mightier than I, whose sandals I am
not worthy to carry. He will baptize you with the Holy Spirit and fire. His winnowing fork is in his hand, and he
will clear his threshing floor and gather his wheat into the barn, but the chaff he will burn with unquenchable
fire."

Sermon:

John the  Baptist  was a  very important  man.  He was exceedingly important  largely because  of  his  human
unimportance.

 Yes, like his cousin's, John's conception was also announced by angelic revelation. 

 Yes, upon the occasion of his birth his father spoke out prophecy, under the influence of the Holy Spirit. 

 Yes, his life and ministry were the fulfillment of prophesies written by Isaiah (Is 40:3) and Malachi (Mal
4:5), a fact confirmed by Jesus, Himself (Matt 17:11-13).

But ultimately, John was entirely unimportant because he did not really “do” anything. He did not do anything
except: preach the Gospel, call Israel to repentance, and point everyone towards the LORD and to Jesus (John
1:29).

John's job was to prepare the hearts and minds of Israel for Jesus. His job was to prepare the “good soil” to
receive the Gospel seed that would soon be sown by Jesus and His disciples. John was an agent of the Holy
Spirit, working in the Spirit's power and setting the stage for a spiritual revival: the renewal and regeneration of
people's dead hearts.
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John preached and called for repentance because of the good news that he heralded, “The kingdom of heaven is
at hand!”. The Christ was coming. The LORD's salvation was about to appear and be revealed, and the only
way anyone could enjoy it was: through their earnest repentance, having a humble and contrite heart (Ps 51:17,
57:15; Is 66:2), and faith in the Lord GOD, alone; because sin-stained people cannot stand in God's presence
(Isaiah 6:1-7; Habakkuk 1:13) for the would be destroyed. John's call to repent is for all believer's in all times
and places, reminding us of what we need to do in response to what God has already done for us: repent and
believe; so that then we may be welcomed into Christ's Kingdom. 

People heard John and responded; all different kinds of people responded in faith and experienced the LORD's
revival. They went down to the river, confessed and repented of their sins publicly, and were baptized by John
before the crowd as a sign and symbol of their repentance and their professed re-commitment to the LORD
(Rom 10:4-13). No matter how joyful or relieved the people may have felt, there was still a holy reverence in
the air, and there was nothing of the “man” in this act of worship. No matter how charismatic a preacher John
may have been, everything concerning what was happening: all of the glory and honor; was constantly being
redirected towards God.

However, what John and the crowds were doing was offensive to some people: the so-called “cultural elites”,
both the religious Pharisees and the secular Sadducees. They did not believe that they needed to repent of
anything,  since  they  were  born  as  Jews.  Although  there  were  many  types  and  examples  of  ceremonial
“washing” for spiritual cleanliness which the Jews would practice, John's baptism took it to a different extreme.

Both  John's  baptism and  our  Christian  baptism  originates  in  a  Jewish  ceremonial  rite  of  cleansing  their
proselytes and converts to Judaism. They would symbolically wash away their Gentile “nature” so that they
may  then  be  brought  fully  into  the  covenant  people  via  circumcision.  So  to  their  mindset,  baptism was
something meant for pagan Gentiles, because God's chosen people, the Jews, were already clean and set apart
under Torah. They were trusting in an assumption of natural birthright, an imputed righteousness due to their
physical descent from Abraham. They ignored or forgot the words of the prophet Habakkuk, “Behold, his soul
is puffed up; it is not upright within him, but the righteous shall live by his faith.” (Hab. 2:4 ESV). This is why
John condemns them as he does, “You brood of vipers! Who warned you to flee from the wrath to come? Bear
fruit in keeping with repentance. And do not presume to say to yourselves, 'We have Abraham as our father,'
for I tell you, God is able from these stones to raise up children for Abraham.  Even now the axe is laid to the
root of the trees. Every tree therefore that does not bear good fruit is cut down and thrown into the fire.”. Even
then, John was preaching salvation by faith in God alone: a person being declared righteous in their  lived
repentance and under the LORD's mercy and grace to forgive.  {Albeit they may not yet have understood the
imputed righteousness of Christ that would be applied to all those who believe and trust the LORD to justly
effect this great act of mercy.}

The Pharisees and Sadducees were self righteous and very certain of their positive standing before the face of
God. However, the crowding masses who felt the LORD's call upon their hearts, who came to John for hope and
as their response of faith, they were humble and contrite. They came confessing their sins, and turned away
from their sins. They were hoping for a spiritual revival and a cleansing which they could not receive from any
Temple ritual, but by only their being washed in the blood of the “Lamb of God”. 

John proclaimed, “I baptize you with water for repentance, but he who is coming after me is mightier than I,
whose sandals I am not worthy to carry. He will baptize you with the Holy Spirit and fire. His winnowing fork is
in his hand, and he will clear his threshing floor and gather his wheat into the barn, but the chaff he will burn
with unquenchable fire.”. They came anticipating the baptism of the Holy Spirit, a baptism which comes upon
every one of us at the moment of our regeneration as the monergistic work of God and transforms our heart of
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stone into a living heart of flesh (Eze 11:19).

They came to John hoping for the grace which comes only from faith  in  the LORD. They were baptized
publicly as a symbol before God and before everyone: signifying their  change of heart  and their  desire to
continue in this change. Not only were they were making a highly public statement of their faith and trust in the
LORD, they were also making a public appeal for help and accountability; for assistance in being kept on the
LORD's “straight path” (v 3). They wanted and needed salvation. They wanted help; they knew that they needed
help to be persevered, to be proven as God's wheat instead of the chaff doomed for destruction. 

Those who came to John did not believe that his baptism was going to save them. They knew that this washing
was only a symbol. However, they were now looking for the One to come after him who would “...baptize
[them] with the Holy Spirit  and fire.” because of John's ministry.  Now they were looking for, longing for,
hoping for the Messiah to come: He who would fill them with God's Holy Spirit and inflame their hearts with
His true life.

This evening we have gathered together for an evening of prayer and personal repentance. As Christ followers,
we are called to not be like the those Pharisees or Sadducees, but to be more like those humble masses who
came to see John. We each have sins that we need to repent of. We all each need to humble ourselves before the
LORD. 

The most commonly mentioned outward sign of a person's repentance found in the Bible is for them to wear
sack cloth,  and to sit  in,  or to cover themselves with ashes and dust. The historic church tradition of Ash
Wednesday marks the beginning of the penitential season of Lent, a season devoted to repentance (both personal
and communal); a season which ends on Palm Sunday when we celebrate Jesus' triumphal kingly entry into
Jerusalem; but our attitude of repentance should not end there, it is life-long. 

Tonight with these ashes, ashes made of the palms from past Palm Sundays, we remember the significance of
our baptism and we use it  as a sign of our repentance,  to ourselves and to others.  Like John's  baptism of
repentance, these ashes are only used as a symbol to remind us of our need for humble and contrite hearts, as
well as our mortality. 

Wearing these ashes, we remember that we are nothing more than dust, for that is what the LORD made us from
(Gen 2:7). We remember that we have no significance, no importance, and intrinsic value except for what the
LORD imparts to us. We remember our human sinfulness. We confess and repent of our sins, and we ask for
Christ's help and the help of our brothers' and sisters', to keep us on “the straight path”, “the narrow way” of
obedience in faith.

Let these ashes on our foreheads be a sign and a reminder, to every one of us, of our constant need for Jesus. 

Let us remember that it is only by His sacrificial death of atonement that our sins are washed away, that we
receive God's grace and mercy, that our hearts are revived, and we are restored unto eternal life and fellowship
with God.

Let us “Repent, for the kingdom of heaven is at hand.” and let us experience revival in Christ. AMEN


